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July 26, 2021 
 
 
Office of the Associate Minister of Mental Health and Addictions 
423 Legislature Building 
10800 - 97 Avenue 
Edmonton, AB  T5K 2B6 
Via email: associateminister-mha@gov.ab.ca  
 
Dear Honorable Associate Minister Ellis, 

 
First, congratulations on your recent appointment as our new Associate Minister of Mental Health and 
Addictions. We are looking forward to working with you in your new role.  
 
The Alberta Medical Association’s Section of Addiction Medicine is comprised of physicians who work 
with individuals with substance use disorders. We are grateful for the money that has been invested in 
addiction recovery services and we are encouraged by the government’s move to create further 
Supervised Consumption Sites (SCS) by placing them in shelters and communities of extreme need with 
high rates of overdose. In your previous role as a police officer and leader, you have worked closely with 
many of us and with other key stakeholders who work with people who use substances. We ask that in 
your new role you continue your good work by hearing the voices of people who use drugs and access 
SCS, as well as local business owners who support harm reduction, families mourning the loss of loved 
ones and medical and public health experts. 
 
We are writing today to provide feedback on two specific issues. As physicians and clinicians, we are 
concerned with proposed changes to Supervised Consumption Services in Alberta, particularly the 
implementation of new SCS regulations, as well as the closure of the Sheldon Chumir Safeworks SCS. As 
medical experts, we feel the proposed changes could result in harm to people who use substances and 
negatively impact our communities.  
 
As you are aware, SCS are essential health services. The proposed changes to current Supervised 
Consumption Services in Alberta, including the closure of the Sheldon Chumir Safeworks SCS, could 
harm people who use substances in this province. The new regulations introduced in the Recovery-
oriented Overdose Prevention Services Guide also create unnecessary barriers to access SCS that we feel 
will place clients at increased risk of harm or death.  

 
As the Government of Alberta is aware, individuals, families and communities in our province have 
experienced unprecedented loss of life due to opioid poisonings. During the first quarter of 2021 alone, 
488 people – or an average of over 4 people per day – died from opioid poisonings due to an 
increasingly toxic and unpredictable supply of non-prescribed opioids. Beyond this profound loss of life, 
the opioid poisoning crisis has led to other significant health-related harms, as reflected in increased 
rates of acute care utilization and EMS responses.   
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People who use substances have frequently experienced discrimination and harm when accessing health 
care services. As a result, trust and relationship-building are foundational to the success of these sites. 
Trust is also necessary when assisting people in accessing recovery-focused treatment. We are 
concerned that requiring clients to provide/obtain their Personal Health Number (PHN) or other 
identification – even if clients are not refused access to the site while they are in the process of 
obtaining/renewing their PHN – will deter many from accessing the sites. Research has demonstrated 
that only 36-49% of people who inject drugs are willing to access SCS if they must show ID. To prevent 
overdose and engage with clients, barriers to accessing SCS must be as minimal as possible.   
 
Additionally, we are concerned that the new standards may create barriers for existing SCS and 
Overdose Prevention Sites to maintain operations. Many agencies we work for and belong to feel that 
increased standards would be helpful, but have expressed concerns that adhering to the new 
recommendations would be difficult without additional financial support and guidance. Existing sites are 
concerned these standards will set them up for failure and potential closure. We understand the need 
for standards but are concerned about unintended consequences resulting from these changes.  

 
As you’re aware, these types of preventable deaths are disproportionally impacting First Nations people, 
as outlined in the recent Alberta opioid response surveillance report: First Nations People in Alberta. 
While First Nations individuals make up 6% of the population in Alberta, they represent 22% of the 
reported opioid poisoning deaths from January 1 to June 30, 2020. The rate of poisoning deaths is over 
seven-times higher for First Nations people than for non-First Nations people in this province, with most 
deaths occurring in the South and Calgary Zones. The Truth and Reconciliation Commission Calls to 
Action call upon our government to acknowledge that these marked discrepancies are a direct result of 
Canadian government policies, including residential schools and their legacy. 

 
The AMA, clinicians and medical experts believe that the response to this crisis must be multifaceted, 
flexible and patient-centred. While recovery-oriented treatment services are appropriate for some, 
there are many individuals who will not benefit from these interventions and, as such, will additionally 
require a harm reduction approach. For example, some individuals are occasional users, who may not fit 
the classic DSM-5 criteria of a Substance Use Disorder, but would benefit from a harm reduction 
approach. As medical professionals and addiction medicine experts, we recognize the incredible value 
and necessity of services like SCS as part of a recovery continuum of care. We recognize the robust data 
supporting the benefits of SCS, including significant reductions in overdose mortality, reduced rates of 
blood-borne infection and improved connection with treatment and supports. SCS have also been 
shown to reduce needle debris and public substance use. Furthermore, local research demonstrates that 
SCS save the province millions of dollars per year by reducing services delivered through EMS and 
emergency rooms.  
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We strongly feel that the pending closure of Safeworks’ SCS will have negative consequences for people 
who use substances. While many who use the site do experience homelessness, there are others who 
have housing and will likely not access SCS in shelters and may not have access to cell phones or other  
forms of remote overdose monitoring. We are concerned that closure of an established and trusted SCS 
will result in increased overdoses, deaths and public drug use. Even with the new sites, a gap in services 
will exist with no guarantee that clients of Safeworks will be able to, or feel comfortable accessing new 
sites. During this time of unprecedented loss of life, the Government of Alberta should continue to 
expand sites as planned, however, we feel this should occur while maintaining established SCS already in 
operation.  
 
We ask you to reconsider the aforementioned pending changes and decisions and we would be more 
than happy to work with you and provide further guidance and support so that we can better the lives 
of all Albertans. 
 
We see great opportunity in your new appointment as Associate Minister and we look forward to the 
positive changes you will bring to the way our province addresses addiction and mental health. 
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
 
Dr. Monty Ghosh  Dr. Kate Colizza 
 
Additional Signees 

Dr. Claire Acton Dr. Salima Alladina Dr. Hilary Ambrose  Dr. Melissa Angyalfi 
Dr. Katie Anker Dr. Eeshita Arora Dr. Krishna Balachandra Dr. Amol Bhargava 
Dr. Andrea Boone Dr. Sue Bornemisza Dr. Helen Bouman Dr. Marta Broniewska 
Dr. Mark Bromley Dr. Cory Brulotte Dr. Robyn Buna Dr. Dave Campbell 
Dr. Lillian Chan Dr. Dave Choi Dr. Matthew Cloutier Dr. Haley Cochrane 
Dr. Laura Coughlan Dr. Jack Cruikshank Dr. Paul Davis Dr. Tayo Dawodu 
Dr. Lundy Day Dr. Madalena Dearden Dr. Michelle Desreux Kathryn Dong 
Dr. Catherine Dorrington Dr. Sarah Elliot Dr. Echo Enns Dr. Laura Evans 
Dr. Gabe Fabreau Dr. Sean Fair Dr. Mike Fisher Dr. Jamie Fox 
Dr. Matt Frey Dr. Amber Fripp Dr. Sana Ghaznavi Dr. Grenvil Gracias 
Dr. Shannon Grant Dr. Meera Grover Dr. Priya Gupta Dr. Sahil Gupta 
Dr. Bretton Hari Dr. Fayaz Harji Dr. Erin Helson Dr. Sunny Ho 
Dr. Jayna Holroyd-Leduc Dr. James Huffman Dr. Kelle Hurd Dr. Stephanie Iannattone 
Dr. Michaela Iverson Dr. Aaron Johnston Dr. Daniel Joo Dr. Rameez Kabani 
Dr. Grant Kennedy Dr. Ayesha Khory Dr. Chelsea King Dr. Anne Kittler Fath 
Dr. Prabh Lail Dr. Nina Lam Dr. Vanessa Lam Dr. Jen Landry 
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Dr. Bonnie Larson Dr. Paul Leblanc Dr. Allison Leggett Dr. Kasia Lenz 
Dr. David Leung Dr. Doris Li Dr. Ron Lim Dr. Kirstie Lithgow 
Dr. Nanki Longowal Dr. Jason Lord Dr. David Low Dr. Jonathan Lubin 
Dr. Evelyn Ma Dr. Elizabeth Mackay Dr. Kelsey Macleod Dr. Julia Madill 
Dr. Jaclyn Mann Dr. Kari McFarlane Dr. Jessica McLellan Dr. Michelle McTimoney 
Dr. Karine Meador Dr. Karishma Mehta Dr. Rahul Mehta Dr. Lester Mercuur 
Dr. Tally Mogus Dr. Nadia Moledina Dr. Shereen Nessim Dr. Van Nguyen 
Dr. Lara Nixon Dr. Chris Oleynick Dr. Asha Olmstead Dr. Sudhir Pandya 
Dr. Tania Pannu Dr. Troy Pederson Dr. Todd Peterson Dr. Jody Platt 
Dr. Kelsey Ragan Dr. Elma Rassi Dr. Milan Raval Dr. Ambi Ray 
Ms. Elizabeth Reich, NP Dr. Leanne Reimche Dr. Thomas Rich Dr. Shannon Ruzycki 
Dr. Scott Samis Dr. Naminder Sandhu Dr. Tyson Savage Dr. Ian Scott 
Dr. Mark Scott Dr. Kelli Sherlock Dr. Jeff Shrum Dr. Vivian Skovsbo 
Dr. Jasminder Soin Dr. Barb Sporinova Dr. Fiona Stewart Dr. Brit Sunderani 
Dr. Zahid Sunderani Dr. Simon Taylor Dr. Rory Thompson Dr. Kerri Treherne 
Dr. Michael Trew Dr. Jessica Tsang Dr. Lydia Vezina Dr. Hakique Virani 
Dr. Farhaad Virjee Dr. Megan Vlasschaert Dr. Scott Wakefield Dr. John Walsh 
Dr. Michael Walsh Dr. Michaela Walter Dr. Denise Watt Dr. Arianna Watts 
Dr. Ryan Wilkie Dr. Ben Wilson Dr. Charles Wong Dr. Justin Wong 
Dr. Doug Woodhouse Dr. Jieqing Xu Dr. Kai Yang Dr. Cristina Zaganelli 
Dr. Fareen Zaver Dr. Daniel Zimmerman   

 
cc: Minister of Health, Tyler Shandro 

Deputy Minister of Health, Paul Wynnyk 
Dr. Paul Boucher, AMA President 

 Mr. Michael Gormley, AMA Executive Director 


